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Chair Mortazavi called the meeting to order at 4:00 p.m. on Tuesday, May 9, 2006, in 


Nelson Hall East, Room 102 (Goodwin Forum).

Members Present:  Alvarado, Backues, Bliven, Bruce, Butler, Cheyne, Dunk, Eichstedt, Fulgham, Green, Heckman, Henkel, Holschuh, Kornreich, Larson, MacConnie, Mortazavi, Moyer, Nordstrom, Paynton, Powell, Rawal, Richmond, Riordan, Roberts, Schwetman, Shellhase, Snow, Thobaben, Vellanoweth, Vrem.
Members Absent:  Coffey, Meiggs, Sanford, Varkey.
Proxies:  Bliven for Haag, Bruce for Sommerman/Wieand, Woodstra for Owens, and Thobaben for Yarnall.   
Guests:  Joan van Duzer, Kathy Munoz, Sally Botzler, Donna Schafer, Bob Snyder, Carl Hansen, Susan Higgins, Ann Burroughs, Nancy Hurlbut, Sharon Tuttle, Susan Marshall, Susan Woodstra.
AGENDA – May 9, 2006

Approval of Minutes from the Meeting of April 25, 2006

M/S/U (Roberts/Snow) to approve the minutes from the meeting of April 25, 2006, as written.
Reports, Announcements, and Communications of the Chair

President Richmond approved Senate Resolution #24-05/06-EP recommending the change of name for the Department of Education.

The President did not approve Senate Resolution #12-05/06-EP recommending changes to the graduation writing requirements. 

1.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:05 PM: Academic Calendar 2007-2008
Because of Department of Finance regulations, the earliest date the Fall semester can begin for AY 06-07 is Thursday, August 17, 2006.  This will give two days for opening meetings, advising, registration for students, etc.
In AY 07-08, August 17 falls on a Friday, which leaves only one day for academic meetings.  One possibility is to push the calendar back a week, which would make grades due on December 24.  Another issue for AY 07-08 will be the required observance of Veterans Day on the actual calendar day.  It has been suggested that the opening convocation, barbeque and advising be held on Thursday, August 16; this would make it purely voluntary for faculty.  Advising would be done by department chairs; with the hope that some faculty would come in to help them.  This seems to be the best compromise; this AY appears to be the worst in terms of calendar schedules.

It was clarified that this discussion is informational, and the calendar will come back to the Senate for formal approval in the fall.
It was noted that the previously approved perpetual calendar will need to be changed as well.       

2.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:10 PM: Resolution on Revised Graduate Program Review 
Policy (#26-05/06-EP) 


M/S (Kornreich/Cheyne) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on Revised Graduate Program Review Policy

#26-05/06-EP – April 25, 2006

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the University accept and implement the attached policy for graduate program review, to supersede the currently existing policy.

RATIONALE: In Fall 2005, the Senate passed a revised program review procedure applicable to undergraduate programs, “Policy and Procedures for Department Self-Study and Resource Review”.  The attached “Guidelines for Review of Existing Graduate Programs” brings graduate programs into alignment with substantially similar procedures, such that the new procedures are uniform across all academic programs.

The purpose of the revision is to bring the graduate program review policy into alignment with the undergraduate program review policy.  It was drafted by the Graduate Council.
Discussion:

· What is the source of funding to pay for external reviews?  It will be a shared responsibility between the Provost’s Office and the Dean’s offices.  

· Will this change make external reviews more routine?  About 6-8 reviews are done per year, so it is conceivable that there may be that many external reviewers.

· It was noted that the existing policy includes a provision for external review; this is not a new to the policy.

Voting occurred and the resolution passed unanimously.

3.
TIME CERTAIN:  4:15 PM:  Resolution on General University Policy on 
Distance Education (#27-05/06-EX)

A policy was approved by the Senate at the beginning of AY 05/6, but was not approved by the President.  A task group was formed to do further work on the policy, and has forwarded a revised policy.

M/S (Kornreich/Backues) to place the resolution on the floor.

Resolution on the General University Policy on Distance Education

#27-05/06-EX – May 9, 2006

RESOLVED:  That the Academic Senate of Humboldt State University recommends that the University accept and implement the attached “General University Policy on Distance Education,” dated May 1, 2006, to become effective the beginning of the academic year 2006/07.

RATIONALE:  Over the past decade, a number of key policy issues have been identified as barriers to the sustained development and delivery of distance education courses at HSU.  The Distance Learning Subcommittee of the UCC analyzed these issues and was able to collect appropriate data from six CSU campuses where Distance Learning is a sustained and successful element of the academic programs.  The proposed policy represents a set of recommendations based on analysis of those data.

The task group that revised the policy was comprised of senate representatives and faculty/staff currently providing distance education.  A number of issues were discussed and the changes that were made in the policy have made it a better document.  Concerns raised previously have been addressed.

Senator Eichstedt distributed a summary list of the primary changes to the policy.  The title was changed from “distance learning” to “distance education”, to better reflect the full range of activities involved.  The group worked hard to remove the perceived barriers to getting faculty involved and committed to distance education.    A standing subcommittee of the UCC was chosen to work in an advisory capacity to the Distance Education Coordinator (DEC).  This will be for a two-year trial period; with the hope that the standing committee would eventually become an independent committee.  The committee will include members outside of the UCC with interest in and/or experience in distance education.
Unique issues in regard to policies for DE are outlined and addressed in 2b.-c.  Section 4 discusses the responsibilities of the new DEC and provides for better tracking of university resources for DE.  One of the biggest changes is under section 5. Intellectual Property Rights, which states that all rights default to the faculty; until a more comprehensive IP policy is adopted by the University.     
The process was a good one.  Some committee members were surprised by the minority report that was submitted and included in the Senate packet.  The rest of the committee was in agreement with the policy, and it is hoped that the minority report does not unduly influence the outcome of the decision.

Discussion:

· Senator Thobaben yielded the floor to Professor Kathy Munoz.  Professor Munoz noted that she had objected to first policy and also supports the minority report, for main reason that the author is a distance educator; there was no one else on the committee with experience teaching distance education.  A primary objection is the proposed implementation of another layer of committee work.
· The question was raised whether or not it is possible to amend the policy.  It was clarified that the policy is appended to the resolution; and therefore may be modified.  This has been past practice.
· Concern was expressed that on page 1, there is no indication that there is a two-year trial period.  This needs to be stated in the resolution or in the policy.  Chair Mortazavi noted that it would be easier to amend the resolution to include a two-year trial period.
· One of the challenges the task group faced was to create and maintain an atmosphere and willingness to compromise, as there were some strongly held positions.  While not all committee members were experts or experienced with DE, they were able to comprehend the issues and every effort was made to be open to all perspectives presented and to write a policy that represents diverse points of view as respectfully as possible.    

· Over the years that the UCC has worked on this, information has been gathered from a wide variety of resources.  The policy, as it is written, represents what is happening at the national level.  The minority report does not necessarily reflect what is happening across a broader arena.  The policy is not an attempt to burden people; but to delineate the unique issues of distance education and note the additional resources that will be needed to support distance education on campus.

· The comments under 2 a.-d. apply to all courses at HSU; having them apply only to DE is a lost opportunity to improve our curriculum across the board.  The criteria are good and it would be good to see them apply to all courses.  The initial proposal for the Distance Education Coordinator was more along the lines of a support staff role that would coordinate efforts across the campus.  It now sounds like a specialist in DE pedagogy.  This seems like a different conceptualization. 

· An apology was made to the committee members; previously stated support of the minority report was not meant to indicate that the task group members were not qualified or did not do a good job.  No professional disrespect was intended.
· The minority report was not an attempt to blindside the committee; the document includes opinions previously expressed during committee meetings.  It was felt that these concerns were important and should be shared with the members of the Senate.  A copy of the report was shared with the chair of the task group.

· If we have a DE degree program that is offered more than half through DE, then it must go through a special review process with WASC.  We need to be very clear about the guidelines in the best practices document that WASC has prepared.  It was noted that the Diversity and Common Ground courses must go through a similar review process with a standing subcommittee of UCC.
· Is the actual outline of the review process included in the document?  The approval process should be made clear in the document.

· It was noted that the version of the policy attached to the resolution is not the latest version.  On page 2, under section 2, it should read:
“Course proposals will follow the existing new course/change of curriculum process, with the following supplementation (b-d):”
The only other difference in the version in the Senate packet and the version revised by the committee is under section 1 – the last sentence has been incorporated into the beginning of the paragraph.
· Senator Kornreich proposed amending the policy to reflect the changes described above, and to include the addition of a two-year trial period for the standing subcommittee of UCC.  These changes were accepted as a friendly amendment.
· It was clarified that after two years the function of the standing subcommittee will be reviewed; not the policy.
M/S (Larson/Powell) to amend the resolution to include a review of the policy by the Senate in two years.  
Discussion:

· Is it really necessary to add this to the resolution, as we are constantly reviewing and changing campus policies?  It seems like this would happen as a matter of course.  

Voting occurred and amendment Passed with 14 Yes votes, 11 No votes, and 1 Abstention.

Discussion of the amended resolution continued:

· Concern was expressed about the distance education courses being treated differently in regard to use of personnel and facilities.  Having a standing subcommittee of UCC take on the role of prioritizing resources and facilities seems to go beyond the scope of UCC, which focuses primarily on curricular issues.  If a current face to face course is converted to a distance education course; will it now have to go through the UCC standing subcommittee?  It seems an unnecessary hurdle is being created which could be a barrier for departments.  It seems like there are enough steps in place already to look at issues of resources, without creating an additional one.
· Policy that comes out of the UCC comes to the Senate; the proposed UCC standing subcommittee would help guide policy that would help guide how the resources are used.  There are a lot of university-wide resources that are not college resources, such as the tv studio.  There needs to be a broader coordination of these resources for scheduling purposes, prioritization, etc.   Campus-wide policy needs to be developed for use of these resources.
· Colleagues who are interested in distance education have expressed concerns that the policy is another hoop to jump through.  There are already substantial steps in place for getting course approval through departments and colleges.  It is of concern that colleagues see the policy as an impediment or a deterrent.  Distance education is a real opportunity to address big issues for the university, such as increasing FTES and increasing diversity.
· Those who are aware of substantial abuses that have occurred in this area in the past may feel it is necessary to have this policy and guidelines in place.  University-wide resources need a broader level of management, especially when there is a lack of sufficient resources.  The way the policy is written, the proposed UCC subcommittee and the coordinator have advisory roles.  There still needs to be some kind of approval at a higher level, where what every college is doing is taken into account.  The abuses are potentially greater for this kind of education.  Unless there is an approval at a higher level (i.e., UCC), then the document as it is written is flawed. 
· We have a shortage of resources in general; why should limited resources for Distance Education be any different than limited resources in general?
· There is a procedure in place for prioritizing classrooms for face to face courses (Schedule 25).  There is no similar procedure in place for Distance Education courses. The requirements set up in the policy don’t seem any more onerous than what some departments currently require for new courses.  The policy requires that course proposals that are submitted identify certain aspects addressed by the WASC “Best Practices”.  Examples can be provided by the DE Coordinator.  The requirements ensure that courses that are offered online are navigable and easy for students to use.  None of the requirements are much more beyond what is already required for new courses.
· Regarding the UCC subcommittee not having actual authority to approve or disapprove courses; it is envisioned that as DE becomes more popular, the subcommittee will be monitoring the increase in DE and resource needs and propose policy to the Senate as issues arise.
· Library services are not currently set up for distance education.  If a course is set up with a research components, there may be some needed resources that are not available.  A policy and a coordinator are needed to address these issues that will come up as distance education is implemented.
· Personnel and resource issues are not the appropriate purview of the Senate or the DE Coordinator.  Whether or not any course is mounted should be made at the local level.  Triage decisions on what to mount in distance education is an issue that would be discussed at the Dean’s level and have university-wide support for the increase in needed resources.  The quality of the course, which is a faculty issue, is more important than thinking about increasing FTES – and there should be something in the policy to reflect this, rather than focusing on resource issues.   

· Decisions on use of university-wide resources are usually made at the level of the Dean, Provost, or President.  Having DE resource decisions made by the UCC and/or DE Coordinator does not make sense.

M/S (Thobaben/Fulgham) to postpone consideration of the pending resolution to the first meeting of the Senate in Fall 2006.  Voting occurred and PASSED with 15 yes votes, 11 no votes and 1 Abstention.
Chair Mortazavi made the following announcements:

Congratulations were offered to Senator Thobaben, who was recently re-elected as the Chair of the CSU Statewide Senate.

The following outgoing Senators were thanked for their service:
Simon Green, Vice Chair of the Senate and Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee

Jacob Varkey, CNRS representative

Jane Holschuh, COPS representative

Jennifer Eichstedt, Chair of UCC

Nicole Alvarado, President, Associated Students

David Backues, Chris Heckman, and Tony Snow – student representatives.

TIME CERTAIN:  5:10 PM:  Seating of New Senators                                                Election of New Senate Officers and Members of the Senate Appointments Committee

The newly elected senate representatives were introduced and welcomed:

Susan Marshall, CNRS

David Kornreich, CNRS

Sue MacConnie, COPS

Susan Woodstra, Coaches Representative

Eric Van Duzer, Chair, UCC

Tony Snow, President, Associated Students

Bernadette Cheyne, Statewide Senator.

Two representatives from CAHSS and 1 from COPS are still to be elected.

Vice Chair Green began the election process and called for nominations for Chair of the Academic Senate.
M/S (Thobaben/Larson) to nominate Saeed Mortazavi.

M/S/P (Cheyne/Powell) to close nominations.

Mortazavi was elected to serve as Chair of the Academic Senate by acclamation.

Chair Mortazavi called for nominations for Vice Chair of the Academic Senate and Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee.
M/S (Cheyne/Fulgham) to nominate Sue MacConnie.

M/S/P (Fulgham/Backues) to close nominations.

MacConnie was elected unanimously to serve as Vice Chair of the Academic Senate and Chair of the Faculty Affairs Committee.

Chair Mortazavi called for nominations for Secretary of the Senate and Chair of the Educational Policies Committee.

M/S (Cheyne/Bliven) to nominate David Kornreich.  
Kornreich was elected to serve as Secretary of the Senate and Chair of the Educational Policies Committee.

Chair Mortazavi called for nominations for two members of the Senate Appointments Committee.

M/S (Kornreich/Backues) to nominate Cindy Moyer.

M/S (Fulgham/Larson) to nominate John Powell.

M/S/P (Fulgham) to close the nominations.

Moyer and Powell were elected to serve on the Senate Appointments Committee.
The meeting was adjourned.


















